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Charminster 

 Village Hall 

Now fully open once more. 

For children’s parties and other private bookings  

contact Sarah Bird on 01305 266478 

Or sarah306bird@aol.co.uk 

 HERRISON HALL 
CHARLTON DOWN VILLAGE HALL 

CHARITY  NO; 1079442 

Your Community Centre for 

Anniversaries, Celebrations, Classes, Club Meetings, Concerts, Conferences, 
Dancing, Exercise, Parties, Receptions, Seminars, Tuition, Weddings, WI, etc 

 

Email:  bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info 

www.charltondownvillagehall.info  
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May 
It’s been a busy old time.  At the beginning of  April, it seemed like half the 

villages’ population was out litter picking and/or following the jumble trail, 

and now the fete organisers are at full steam getting ready for the Platinum 

Jubilee event next month.  You can read all about the action in this edition 

of The Pilot. 

I’m very sad to report that there has been zero response to our appeal for a 

new editor of the magazine.  Sorry folks, but there’s no point burying collec-

tive heads in the sand in the hope that if nothing happens good old Marilyn 

will just keep going.  She will not. 

I’ve enjoyed editing and writing The Pilot and have met lots of lovely people 

during my tenure in the editor’s chair, but it’s time for a fresh approach.  If 

there’s someone who would be happy to work on the layout but reluctant to 

write and go out and about as a reporter, then perhaps you could work with 

someone who likes to write but is less keen on the subbing. Please have (an 

urgent) think about it.  We’ll help you in every way we can. 

In the meantime, I hope you enjoy the May edition. 

Thanks as always go to our advertisers, contributors and the great distribu-

tion team who get the magazine through your door every month. 

Copy, along with any ideas or comments, for the June edition of The Pilot 

should be sent to editor@charpilot.com.  The deadline for copy is Friday May 

6. 

Marilyn Kay (Editor) 
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The old allotments 

Could drink-

ing water be  

polluted? 
Concerns have emerged about a 

threat to Dorchester’s water supply 

if Dorset Council confirms plans for 

4,000 new houses between Charmin-

ster and Stinsford. 

There are fears that the development 

might have a detrimental impact on 

the supply of drinking water to the 

town and to the treatment of 

wastewater.  

Strong objections 

Wessex Water, which supplies drink-

ing water to Dorchester and is also 

responsible for recycling wastewater, 

has said it “strongly objects” to the 

proposal in Dorset Council’s draft 

local plan.  

In its formal response to the plan, the 

water company says: “Residential 

development in this area could result 

in harm to the drinking water 

source.”  

Dorchester’s water comes from a 

borehole at Eagle Lodge in Stinsford, 

just a few hundred yards from the 

heart of the proposed new develop-

ment.  

Wessex Water says it is concerned 

that the council did not carry out a 

hydrogeological survey before pub-

lishing plans for the site.  

The company says that if the develop-

ment goes ahead, it will require the 

construction of a major new water 

main and could also require improve-

ments to the water recycling works at 

Louds Mill. 

Pollute River Frome 

Pressure group STAND, which is op-

posed to the development, says it 

fears run-off water from new roads 

and houses could pollute the River 

Frome, one of the most important 

chalk streams in England, and a site 

of special scientific interest. 

Dorset Council, who invited com-

ments about the plan last year, have 

said they are continuing to review the 

objections lodged by members of 

the public and other interested 

bodies, including Wessex Water. 
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It’s all becoming real!  And here’s 

the information you need to help 

out in any way possible. 

The Fête Team hugely appreciates all 

the support being received from the 

village, and again particularly wish to 

thank the main sponsors: Charmin-

ster Store & Post Office, M. Christo-

pher Buildings & Ground Mainte-

nance and Hardy Tree Surgeons.  

There’s also sponsorship from Nugent 

Securities, Charminster Garage and El 

Basilico Restaurant. 

Three Compasses bar 

Thanks also go to the many people 

involved in making the first village 

fête in three years a happy and cele-

bratory occasion. For the first time 

proceeds will be shared amongst vil-

lage activities. 

Rob and Tina Dixon will be running 

their ever-popular Three Compasses 

bar and the amazing Danny Adams 

will provide the music.  

More helpers at stalls on the day will 

be hugely welcomed. If you would 

like to be a car parker at Hayden 

Farm - just at the start of the after-

noon - that would be great.  

The team also need as many people 

as possible helping to put up the ga-

zebos on Friday 3 June at 5.00.  

If you can help, please contact Tim or 

Gwen Yarker by phone, text or mes-

sage on 07740045558, or 265942! 

Donate to stalls 

Here’s  how you can contribute to the 

various stalls: 

Books:  Good quality books only - no 

Getting set for the 

Platinum Fete 
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Part of the planned building land 

Water sports in Portland 

 videos or DVDs/music thanks. Leave 

in old phone box on North Street.  

Bric-a-Brac & China/Glass Stalls: 

Good quality Bric-a-Brac only e.g. 

linens, lace, vintage kitchenalia, tin 

and wooden items, clay flower pots, 

garden hand tools, water cans etc. 

Ring Sue Assirati 756033 for collec-

tion or leave at The Old Stables, East 

Hill.  

Cake stall: Leave cakes at Bridge 

Cottage, 1 East Hill on Friday 3rd June 

or fête grounds on day. Jenny Mulli-

gan 262304 or 077477 28314 

Dog Show: A fun event with entries 

on the day for a number of classes, 

including the waggiest tail and the 

best six legs! Posh pedigrees and 57 

variety pooches are all welcome to 

take part. 

Guides/Cubs/Brownies  are going to 

be busy on the day running:  

Children’s Tombola: Donations to: 

Ruth Young, 28 Broken Cross, 

Charminster, and 

‘Adopt a Pet’:  Soft toy donations in 

good, clean condition wanted. Can be 

dropped off at The Caddy Shack 

(Wolfedale golf course) Guide and 

Brownie leader, Alli Barlow 

Jewellery: Donations of costume jew-

ellery can be put through letterbox or 

ring bell, Stonehaven, Mill Lane. Sue 

Bayley 267726 

Jigsaws: Leave donations at Charlton 

Down Health and Fitness Centre or 

Charminster House, East Hill 

Plants: Bridge Cottage, 1 East Hill, 

leave on patio or by front door on 

Thursday 2nd and Friday 3rd. Tara 

Heffler 07789 473813; or Jenny Mulli-

gan 077477 28314 

Preserves: Bridge Cottage, 1 East Hill, 

leave by front door week beginning 

30th May. Jenny Mulligan 262304; 

077477 28314  

Tombola: Leave in front porch Mont-

rose House, 1 West Hill. Susan 

McCrea 257930; 07818508011 or 

with Margaret Doherty, Offleys, 

(corner of East Hill/Mill Lane) 07803 

052595 
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Chef Karen 

A sign of Spring 

Charminster 

WI look back 

over the year 

Charminster W.I.’s AGM was held on 

12th April and the only committee 

change is that we welcome Maureen 

Rhodes back as our Secretary for the 

coming year. Doreen Sadd, retiring 

secretary was presented with a beau-

tiful Orchid as a thank you for all her 

work during the past year.  

Pat Tinker, who led our walking group 

for many years was presented with a 

large pot for her garden. Pat gave a 

report on the walking group’s activi-

ties over the past year and also talked 

about the snowdrops which a group 

of us planted in four areas of St 

Mary’s church grounds for the 

Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  

Daffodils 

Many of you will remember all the 

daffodils we planted for the Golden 

Jubilee which bring pleasure to many 

in the village each year.  

It was our Charminster Whisper re-

veal this meeting – the theme was  

 

 

 

 

 

The Church. This Noah’s Ark quilt will 

go to Project Linus as a cuddle quilt 

for children in hospital and was in-

spired by the Ark in the children’s 

play area in the church.  

We welcomed four visitors to our 

meeting, three were former members 

of Charlton Down WI which has sadly 

closed. We were delighted to meet 

them.  

Charminster WI meets each month 

on the second Tuesday evening at 

7.30pm. All women over the age of 

18 are welcome.  

Judy Thompson, Chair Charminster WI 
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 The Upvc Repair Company 

Broken or misted sealed units replaced into Upvc 

Upvc door and window repairs 

Hinges, handles, locks, barrels and rubber gasket 

replaced 

Upvc windows and doors refurbished 

Mobile: 07415 579988 Tel: 01935 83430 or 01305 559975 

Email: info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk 

No call out charge 

mailto:info@theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
http://www.theupvcrepaircompany.co.uk
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It’s time for the May Quiz! 
 

This month’s questions  all revolve around the word May – some though 

less straight-forwardly so!  Watch out for the anagrams. 

 

1.  An aquatic insect which hatches in Spring and enjoys a brief but produc-

tive adult lifespan. 

2.  What is the meaning of the expression 'Ne'er cast a clout till May be out'? 

3.  Oliver Cromwell banned this form of 

dancing, but the Victorians re-invented 

it as children’s dance. 

4.  British singer song-writer, whose 

song Rehab won her an Ivor Novello 

Award.  She died in 2011, aged just 27.   

5.  English actress who wrote and 

starred in the BBC Three series This 

Country. 

6.  Edible tuber often referred to as a 

sweet potato. 

7.  What is the origin of the “mayday” 

distress call? 

8.  Astrophysicist and animal rights campaigner married to Anita Dobson. 

9.  Who was the creator of May’s Wood at Bere Regis? 

10. Who wrote: ‘Rough winds do shake the darling buds of May’? 

Answers on page 43 
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Rev’d Leila 

  

WANTED 

Very much ALIVE 

New Editor for  

The Pilot 

Could it be YOU? 

Contact us at editor@charpilot.com 
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Meadows 

 

Litter pickers  at  the great   

village spring clean 
A huge turnout of litter pickers ensured Charminster and Charlton Down look 

their best for the summer. 

Parish council chairman Mark Simons said:  “I’ve been doing this for more 

than 20 years and this is the best turnout ever.  Lots of people from the new 

estate of Charminster Farm have come along, as well as everywhere else in 

the village. 

“This is the first time we’ve 

done this on a Sunday—and it’s 

a beautiful day—but it’s great 

to see so many people out and 

about” 

In Charminster, everyone was 

offered coffee and biscuits be-

fore they set off, compliments 

of the Charminster Book Club, 

left to right, Claire, Sue, Alison 

and Lou. 

Linda Scott starts tidying 

All set to litter pick 
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River Cerne 
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Picture D 

Picture C 

News in brief… 

Charminster Parish Council has appointed a new assistant parish clerk.  Step 

forward Caroline Elliman.  She will be looking after the day to day running of 

the community hall so has taken charge of the parish mobile phone (07947 

622326)  

******** 

Many thanks to Mrs Niki Knipe, who suggested a specially prepared ‘Platinum 

Cream Tea’ for those residents who are housebound, for whatever reason, 

and who might be unable to join in the festivities at Charminster House on 

the day of the Platinum Jubilee Fete. 

The tea would consist of a little selection of cakes, along with the obligatory 

scone, jam and clotted cream plus a teabag or two. 

Please feel free to submit the names of anyone in the community, who might 

like to enjoy this little gesture to ensure that everyone is included in such a 

unique and memorable celebration.  

Contact Arna Drammis – 01305 458943  arna.drammis11@gmail.com 

******** 

The prospective developers for the most recently refused planning applica-

tion for 80 houses on Strawberry Field in Charminster have submitted anoth-

er appeal to the Planning Inspectorate, despite there already being three 

planning application refusals and two appeal dismissals on this valued land-

scape. 

Dorset Council should contact anyone who previously submitted comments 

on the planning application or indeed anyone living nearby to advise them of 

the appeal.  The link to the Planning Inspectorate website for the appeal is - 

Reference: APP/D1265/W/22/3291668 (planninginspectorate.gov.uk).  Unfor-

tunately, the latest date for comments to be submitted by is 21st April 2022, 

so not long. 
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Jumble Trail brings fun for all … 

and funds for the children 

The Jumble Trail in aid of the Charminster pre-school and St Mary’s First 

School in the village, brought out the bargains from cacti to coffee-makers 

and toys to tumblers … and raised a cracking £400 for school coffers 

People throughout Charminster and Charlton Down were urged to  set up 

stall outside their own houses in a grand car-boot/jumble/garage sale.  Then 

potential buyers could purchase a map and set off to track down the goodies. 

At Charlton Down cricket club, Tommy Tucker and Rick Hermans were offer-

ing bacon butties and coffees as well as the £1 maps to set families off in 

style, while Tara Flew was concerned that despite her wares flying off the 

table in Cocklands, she would still be short of storage space at the end of the 

day.  “My husband keeps going off and  buying stuff from other stalls!” she 

laughed. 

Below, Tara (left) and daughter    

Emma Mengi 

Tommy and Rick with maps at the 

cricket club 
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Below, Rob 

Frampton puts 

the finishing 

touches to his 

Charlton Down 

stall 

Left, Celia Davies with a wide range 

of goods in North Street, Charmin-

ster 

Newly-weds Alice and Christopher Courage of Herrison House (pictured be-

low) set up shop on the green outside Charlton Down village stores to sell 

their collection of cacti along with other goods, while along the road Rob 

Frampton welcomed the “chance to have a bit of a clear out” and have a chat 

with other villagers.  All up, the trail was voted a great success. 
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Mandy, the latest addition to Steve’s 

flock Riverside path, Stinsford 

In the April issue of Pilot we read “a 

huge collection of donations for 

Ukrainian refugees has built up in 

Charminster….with donations being 

left at St Mary’s Church”.   

Such were the feelings of compassion 

by local people that there was a quick 

and generous response which pro-

duced a large collection of suitable 

items.  

Soon, appeals were also made na-

tionally for UK residents to take refu-

gees into their homes. Again, the 

response was quick and generous. 

Many thousands volunteered to offer 

accommodation to refugees. 

Stumbling blocks 

Then came the stumbling blocks 

(which hopefully would be sorted out 

quickly). Regulations required so 

much form filling for visas and a very 

complicated system of identifying 

who could or would be helped. Both 

refugees and helpers felt totally frus-

trated as they floundered in a pletho-

ra of red tape. 

Some 2,000 years ago, Jesus could 

see that peoples’ perceptions of be-

ing accepted by God were hampered 

by regulations and laws which were 

so complex that frustration and feel-

ings of rejection were commonplace.   

No red tape 

Jesus’ reaction to this was to overturn 

what he considered to be unneces-

sary barriers between God and hu-

manity. He embraced the outcast and 

those who felt rejected and that 

brought him into conflict with the 

religious authorities.  

Jesus left behind him the gift of the 

knowledge that God loves us. There is 

no red tape. We should love our 

neighbours as ourselves and that 

could be a pathway to showing our 

love for God who loves us. 

Message from the Clergy… 

...with Revd Hugh Willis 
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Cycling for 

cancer 
Friends Sarah Davies and Jo Simons, 

who live in Charlton Down, are 

about to get out their cycling gear 

and take part in the Women v Can-

cer Ride the Night.   

It is a 100km bike ride through Lon-

don at night and raises vital funds for 

three important charities at a time 

when they need it most.   

While our amazing health services 

focus on COVID-19, more people than 

ever are left to face cancer with less 

support.  

The two friends are cycling 100km 

through London at night to help make 

sure that no one should have to face 

cancer alone. 

Whatever you can donate, no matter 

how small, will be split evenly be-

tween Breast Cancer Now, Ovarian 

Cancer Action and Jo’s Cervical Can-

cer Trust and will go a very long way. 

Says Sarah, who is well known around 

the area as Clerk to the Parish Coun-

cil, “This is way out of our comfort 

zone, so if you feel you can donate, 

we would be so grateful.” 

You can donate on line via the web-

site 

https://join.dream-challenges.com/

st/121/t 

*Breast Cancer Now is a charity in 

the United Kingdom which was 

formed in 2015 by the merger of 

Breast Cancer Campaign and Break-

through Breast Cancer. It is the Unit-

ed Kingdom's largest breast cancer 

charity. Its declared "Action Plan" is 

"by 2050, everyone who develops 

breast cancer will live"  

*Ovarian Cancer Action is a charity 

based in the United Kingdom that 

funds scientific research both nation-

ally and internationally . 

*Jo’s Cervical Cancer Trust is the UK’s 

leading cervical cancer charity. “We 

are here for everyone who needs us, 

for as long as they need us but we 

won’t stop until the day that cervical 

cancer is no more. “ 

The intrepid duo 
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WENDY SOUTHAM  
LWCMD, ALWCMD  

Singing, Flute and Piano  teacher  
20+ years experience  

Help with aural and theory also available  

 

11 Cedar Road 07811 417820 

Charlton Down  01305 266283 wendysoutham@btinternet.com 

 

 

 With Karen Wyatt-Bain            dorchpaws@icloud.com 

From £11 per dog per hour 
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More than 200 people marched through the centre of Dorchester to protest 

at plans to build up to 4,000 houses on open fields between Stinsford and 

Charminster. 

They were led by Dorchester’s Town Crier Alistair Chisolm and the procession 

featured effigies of a town planner and a property developer.  The two fig-

ures were seated on a donkey, in a reference to the Skimmity Ride, a rural 

tradition in which village miscreants were taunted and abused. 

Jane Ashdown, the chair of STAND (Save the Area North of Dorchester) said 

the march had successfully drawn attention to the threat posed  by the draft 

County Plan. 

A Dorset Council spokesman said: "We're taking into account all the com-

ments submitted into last year’s Draft Dorset Council Local Plan consultation 

including the petition from STAND." The plan will be published in May 2022, 

with the opportunity for people to make comments. 

A “Skimmity Ride” protest 

against 4000 houses 
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A brown Long-Eared bat roosting in 

the barn at Kingcombe 

  

Common dogwood in flower 

Guides and 

Brownies can 

welcome new 

recruits.  

The girls have been brilliant! writes 

Brown Owl. They spent the last few 

weeks of term preparing for a show 

for their Mums and completed their 

performers badge! Some really hard 

songs were learned and their own 

acts chosen. This was all done in such 

little time and was a lot of work for 

the girls as there wasn't a week 

where we had everyone together!  

We broke up our rehearsal during our 

sessions for some fun, keeping it light 

with fun crafts, making tissue paper 

flowers and wacky hats. 

Naturally, we have talked about the 

jubilee and learned our Promise. The 

evening just before Mothers’ day was 

fantastic, doing our show and making 

our Promise. We also had a little tea 

party to finish our evening. We are so 

proud of our girls, they truly are a 

great and talented bunch. I’m a very 

proud Brown Owl!  

We may be losing a few up to Guides 

after Easter so have lots of space for 

new Brownies. If your daughter would 

like to join Brownies, please log on to 

our website  www.girlguiding.org.uk 

and go to the Join us section or tele-

phone or e-mail me. We’d love to 

hear from you. And if you would like 

to train as a leader, we’d especially 

love to hear from you. It’s mainly ‘on 

the job’ and on-line and isn’t difficult. 

For the Guides, it was a strange term 

learning new crafts with a bit of 

chilling time thrown in - quite relax-

ing!  We had a laugh with buckets of 

water and sponges doing the stressful 

part of a badge and made mini pan-

cakes over tin cans with tea light can-

dles for pancake day! There were 
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some very tasty treats from the girls 

for a few weeks as they brought in 

ingredients to make mocktails, choos-

ing and planning recipes! They finally 

completing their Mixology Badge!  

We also did a bit of origami, some 

paperfolding, and made beautiful 

flowers. A lot of the Guides 

have entered a Guiding competi-

tion to design a badge for our end of 

May jubilee camp. All our new mem-

bers have settled in well and are look-

ing forward to planning our next 

term’s programme, hoping for lots of 

outside activities with the nicer 

weather coming up!  

Alli Barlow – Guide and Brownie lead-

er - 07918 745017. E-mail:- al-

lic4t@aol.com 

We do have spaces, so go to the Girl-

guiding website 

www.girlguiding.org.uk   

And at Trefoil, yet more blankets 

and shawls have been taken to Dor-

set General Hospital.  So if anyone 

has any knitting wool to donate, it 

would be very gratefully received! 

Contact Judy Thompson. E-mail:- 

jct231@outlook.com (01305 263783) 
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A male Kestrel taking a break in the sun 

MAY 2022 AT ST MARY’S CHURCH, CHARMINSTER  

  

Sunday 1st May  -  Third Sunday of Easter 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

 

Sunday 8th May  -  Fourth Sunday of Easter 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am Breakfast Church with Baptism 

   

Sunday 15th May  -  Fifth Sunday of Easter 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

  6.00 pm Evensong 

 

Sunday 22nd May  -  Sixth Sunday of Easter 

  8.00 am  Holy Communion (BCP)  

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 

4.00 pm Messy Church 

 

Sunday 29th May  -  Seventh Sunday of Easter – Sunday after Ascension Day 

  8.00 am Holy Communion (BCP) 

  9.30 am Holy Communion (CW) 
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MAY 2022 AT ST MICHAEL’S CHURCH, STINSFORD 

 

Sunday 1st May  -  Third Sunday of Easter   

  10.00 am  Holy Communion (CW) 

   

Sunday 8th May  -  Fourth Sunday of Easter 

  11.15 am  BCP Mattins 

 

Sunday 15th May  -  Fifth Sunday of Easter 

  10.00 am Holy Communion (CW) 

 

Sunday 22nd May  -  Sixth Sunday of Easter 

  4.00 pm Evensong 

 

Sunday 29th May  -  Seventh Sunday of Easter -  Sunday after Ascension Day                                                                       

  6.00 pm United Benefice Evensong 
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Bockhampton Bridge 
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Trainer Karen Brown and Eddie 

the labradoodle. 

Samuel Diaz, aged eight, with his 

“best friend” Frankie the frug. 

Dave (left) and Mike with a       

defibrillator 

Come and 

ring a peal 
Bell Tower captain Chris White, 

who’s been ringing church bells man 

and boy, is looking for more people 

to share his love of ringing. 

And while Chris knows all there is to 

know about bells, occasionally blind-

ing the uninitiated with the science of 

bobs and singles, methods and 

changes, it’s his enthusiasm that 

should make any would-be ringers 

want to pull on those ropes. 

Said Chris: ”It can all sound compli-

cated, but actually a novice only 

needs to concentrate on their bell 

and it’s all very simple.” 

Want 15-20 

St Mary’s Church has 10 bells but 

sometimes only six ringers. “We 

would wish there to be between 15 

and 20 regulars in our team,” said 

Chris.  “Not everyone can make all 

the occasions but we’d love to see 

some new faces – particularly young 

people – coming along to our Thurs-

day evening practice.  They’d be 

made very welcome.” 

Chris has been bell tower captain in 

Charminster since 2001 after he re-

tired as building maintenance super-

visor at the Royal Holloway University 

in London.  He started bell ringing at 

the age of 15 at Romsey Abbey where 

his father was verger and has carried 

on ever since. 

“I was in the Abbey choir but when 

my voice broke it was suggested I had 

a go at bell ringing, and I was 

hooked.” 

If you fancy ringing a peal or two, get 

in touch with Chris by text message 

on 07783555199. 

Captain Chris at St Mary’s 
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St Mary’s, Charminster 

Firstly to remind all that the referen-

dum - your vote on the Stinsford 

Neighbourhood Plan—is on Thursday 

5th May 2022 at the Cabin, the Visi-

tor Centre, Higher Bockhampton 

from 7a.m. to 10 p.m. 

People in the parish have put so much 

effort in bringing this document to 

fruition, with some professional help 

to keep us on track. Even the Examin-

er commented upon the quality of 

work and how much he had learnt 

about the Parish of Stinsford with so 

much detailed information. 

Racing lambs 

We saw some warm early sunny days 

but then the weather moved to very 

hard frosts and strong winds, so we 

now await whether any damage was 

done to the plums, damsons or pears. 

The lambs are bouncing around and 

it’s quite spectacular to watch their 

evening races running the length of 

the Park.  

We now go to May with Ascension 

Day on Thursday May 26th, when 

Christ having gone through life, minis-

try and death ascends to heaven on 

the 40th day following his resurrec-

tion. 

The number 40 in the Bible general-

ly symbolizes a period of testing, trial 

and finally, triumph. It is thought that 

if we endure hardships lasting 40 days 

we become more spiritually aware. 

Looking forward 

It’s pleasing to see that the County 

Show is to take place this year as usu-

al on the first weekend in September 

on the Slyer’s Lane Showground.  

It has been announced that the Rev-

erend Mark Phillips is to move to pas-

tures new in July 2022. Mark will 

move to the diocese of Bath and 

Wells and the Benefice of Watchet 

and Williton. The Benefice has two 

churches, St Decumans in Watchet 

and St Peters in Williton plus a chapel 

on the edge of the harbour in 

Watchet.  

We all have time to wish him well in 

his and Clare’s new venture. 

Stinsford News… 

...from Michael Clarke 
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Reverend Pene Kennedy 
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Andrew Darby 

Building Services Ltd 

All types of building work undertaken: 

Extensions, structural alterations, kitchen, bathrooms 

01305 757162         07974 260938 

Email:  adbsltd@gmail.com 

BURTON LANDSCAPES LTD 

An established professional team of landscapers undertaking all aspects of 
landscaping and maintenance including fencing, pergolas, artificial and wood-
en decking, artificial grass, turfing, walling, paving, steps, groundworks, drain-

age and site clearance. 

Contact  Mike on 07717 685951 / 01305 854603 

burtonlandscape@hotmail.com www.burtonlandscapes.co.uk 
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Selling a car, but can’t face the … 

 … hassle? 

Halcyon Motors Ltd is a friendly, family-run business 
based in Milborne St Andrew. 

If you  have a car, motorbike, van or camper to sell, we will happily come to you and 
pay cash.  Or, if you are trading in elsewhere, phone us first—we can usually offer 
more. 

Buying?  Visit www.halcyonmotors.co.uk to see ‘warts and all’ descriptions and pho-
tos of our current stock.  All vehicles are warranted and part exchanges welcome. 

Don MacLeod 01258 839209 or 07782 189555 (Mon to Sun 8am-8pm) 

 

 

KEVIN’S GARDEN LABOUR SERVICES 
FOR ALL YOUR GARDENING NEEDS 

 
Grass cutting 
(Ride on mower available) 

Hedge Trimming 
Tree Lopping 

And many extras—just ask 
GARDEN CLEARANCE 

Also mini-digger and operator 
available at affordable rates 

Call KEVIN on 01305 261916 or 07854 090861 
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Church Contacts 

THE PARISHES OF CHARMINSTER AND STINSFORD 

Part of the Benefice of Charminster, Stinsford and the Chalk Stream Villages 

 

Rector    The Reverend Mark Phillips  262477 

Curate, Charminster,            The Reverend Leila Mather  263761 

Stinsford & Chalk Stream Villages 

Hon. Associate Minister The Reverend Dr Hugh Willis  262940 

Associate Minister  The Reverend Dr Rob Van der Hart  852130 

ST MARY THE VIRGIN, CHARMINSTER 

Churchwarden  Andrew Morgan   259664 

PCC Secretary  Jean Garrard    259083 

PCC Treasurer  Andrew Jones   264316 

 

ST MICHAEL’S, STINSFORD 

Churchwardens  Shirley Churchill   260159 

    Sally Warburton   07587177735 

PCC Treasurer  Michael A Clarke   267611 

FOR BAPTISMS AND MARRIAGES 

Contact the Administrator for the Parish of St Mary’s Charminster and St 
Michael’s Stinsford,  Jean Garrard stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com 
 

mailto:stmaryschurchcharminster@outlook.com
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G.J.S. PLUMBING & HEATING LTD 
Gas Safe Registered for Professional reliable Service 

Call 01305 267765 

Or (Between 10am & 4pm) Mobile: 07951 880654 

Alterations and repairs to ladies’ and gents’ clothing 

and furnishings plus basic curtain-making.  All 

sewing professionally done at very reasonable cost. 

Will collect and deliver if required. No task too 

small.  

Hilary Charlesworth (Minterne Magna) 01300 

341845 
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Minterne Gardens open daily from 10am to 6pm. 

Minterne Magna, Dorset DT2 7AU 

enquiries@minterne.co.uk 

Adults £6  Season Tickets available: Family £30 Single £20 

Cricket Club plan family fun 

for Jubilee 
Charlton Down Cricket Club would like to invite you to their Jubilee Celebra-

tions being held on 5th June!  

Rachel Crabb, the new social secretary at the club, says there will be all man-

ner of games and stalls for the whole 

family to enjoy.  

Entertainment will include a bouncy cas-

tle, Pimms stand, tea and scones, sack 

race, egg and spoon race, three-legged 

race, fancy dress competition and 

more…! “Naturally, the clubhouse will be 

open for refreshments throughout the 

course of the day. We will have some 

tables and chairs available, but suggest 

you might like to bring your own, and 

possibly a picnic blanket or two to sit 

on”, she advised.. 

“Preparation for the day is still un-

derway, and further details to fol-

low. We hope to create a lovely 

event for all the village to enjoy! 

Keep your eyes peeled over the 

coming months for more infor-

mation.” said Rachel. 
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Fun in the floods for some! 

 

High levels but a free 

flowing River Cerne 

  

 

 

DB CARPENTRY 

Contact Dane on 07734 437037 

DB Carpentry to meet all your carpentry needs 

Doors, frames, locks fitted, wardrobes, flooring, fencing 

With over 20 years experience , qualifications &         
insurances 

Free Quotations 

 

 



41 

 



42 

 

 

SOUTH COAST P&H SERVICES LTD 

• Bathroom installations 

• Central heating systems and power flushing 

• All plumbing work large or small 

Call John on 07964 171589 
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River Cerne, Charminster 

Morris men in action 

Answers to the May Quiz… 
1.  Mayfly 

2.  Don’t put your winter clothes away until the hawthorn bush (May tree) is 

in bloom. 

3.  Maypole dancing   

4.  Amy Winehouse 

5.  Daisy May Cooper 

6.  Yam 

7.  Devised in the 1920’s, mayday 

was chosen for use by pilots flying 

over the English Channel. It is the phonetic equivalent of the 

French m'aidez ("help me"). 

8.  Brian May (he’s a pretty good guitarist too!)  

9.  Brian May (again!)  May has over-

seen the planting of more than 

100,000 saplings in this wildlife re-

serve. 

10. It’s a line from Shakespeare’s Son-

net 18: 

Shall I compare thee to a summer’s 

day? 

Thou art more lovely and more temper-

ate. 

Rough winds do shake the darling buds of May, 

And summer’s lease hath all too short a date… 

 

Hope you enjoyed it! 
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Little Helpers Dorchester 

Many Hands Make Light Work 

We are a local Company solely working to offer support for your practical and emo-

tional needs.  Providing help for older or disabled people living alone or couples and 

find every day chores difficult to cope with.  We can assist you in maintaining an inde-

pendent life in your own home.  We offer a range of services from: Light Cleaning, 

Laundry, Gardening, Shopping, Cooking, Trips out and about and lots more.    We are 

DBS (Police Checked) & Fully Insured.  

 For more information please contact - Pauline Waterman ) 07720 196 082  or  

 Antonia Minterne ) 07925 988 592    * littlehelpersdorchester@gmail.com 
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ADVERTISING IN THE PILOT 
Our loyal advertisers provide the largest portion of our income, without 

which we would not be able to distribute The Pilot to 1650 households in 

Charminster, Charlton Down and Stinsford free of charge each month. 

Most adverts are placed for a year, running from the January edition, there-

fore we sell most of our advertising space in the second half of November so 

they are in place for the New Year. 

For 2022 we have decided to simplify our charges. The price will be the same 

for both black and white, or 

colour copy, and these will be 

as follows for 12 insertions:  

 

 

To advertise in 2022 please 

email                                      

advertising@charpilot.com 

Whole page £500 

Three-quarter £375 

Two-thirds page £334 

Half page £250 

One-third page £167 

Quarter page £125 
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Dorchester Framing 
Picture Framing Service.  

Excellent advice and a wide selection of frames and mounts.  Open 

most days but best to call or email first before making a special trip. 

 

The Old School House  Tincleton DT2 8QR 

01305 848909                                               joan@dorchesterframing.com 

 WOODS FUNERAL SERVICES 
Providing a caring service since 1878 

Pauline Guy  Dip FD MBIFD 

Funeral Director, Dorchester 

Allan Quartermaine  Dip FD LMBIFD 

Funeral Director, Weymouth 

11a Icen Way, Dorchester  DT1 1EW                          01305 250425 

enquiries@woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 

www.woodsfuneralservices.co.uk 
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Villages’ Directory 
DORSET COUNCILLOR 

Cllr David Taylor  07905 352710 cllrdavid.taylor@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

LOCAL NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICE TEAM 

 

CHARMINSTER CONTACTS 

Parish Council 

 

 

Flood Wardens 

 

St Mary’s First 
School 

Pre-School 

Village Hall 

Women’s Institute 

Bell ringers 

Girl Guides 

Brownies 

 

Chairman: Mark Simons   260055 

Vice chair: Carol Matthews   751535 

Parish Clerk: Sarah Davies   01305 819429  

      

Tim Yarker     265942 

Headteacher: Suzanne Garner  263880 

Caretaker: Belinda Bessant   266598 

Vanessa Thomas    251512  

Bookings:  Sarah Bird   266478 

Judy Thompson    263783 

Captain: Chris White    07783555199 

Alison Barlow    07918 745017         

Lisa Upwards  Charminsterbrownies@gmail.com 
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CHARLTON DOWN CONTACTS 

Village Hall 

 

CD Women’s Institute 

Jellytots 

Flood Warden 

Charlton Down    

Cricket Club 

bookings@charltondownvillagehall.info    

 

Brenda Down     251499 

Emma     07791 204323 

Carol Matthews    751535 

Peter (Tommy) Tucker youth/senior 07810 275847 

James Pretty  bookings/hire   

james.pretty@charltondowncc.co.uk 

 

Stinsford Parish 

Council 

Parish Clerk: Kirsty Rigler   268818 

stinsfordclerk@googlemail.com 

Ruth Young     268208 

 

Val Scriven     265177 

 

Louise Christopher    264312 

 

Dudley Kemp     757151 

Scouts, Cubs, Bea-

vers 

Scottish Country 

Dancing 

Charminster Stores 

& Post Office  

 

Art Group 

STINSFORD CONTACTS 
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South Ward (Charminster village) 

Keith Beeson   264032 

Peter Dangerfield  260543 

Richard East   264724 

Alan Rolls   267863 

Mark Simons (Chairman)  260055 

Tim Yarker   265942 

Vacancy 

    

Contact: Parish Clerk Sarah Davies, 25 Strodes Lane, Charlton Down 
DT2 9UB 

07947 622326 clerk@charminster.info 

www.charminster.info 

  


